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03 July 2008

Dear Sir/Madam
Re: Local Development Framework for Newcastle upon Tyne: Submission of Core Strategy Development Plan Document
Thank you for inviting the Home Builders Federation to comment on the Core Strategy submission document. We have made the following observations in relation to policies CS1, CS3, CS4, CS5, CS8 and CS15.
Paragraph 3.2

It is noted that paragraph 3.2 states ‘the Proposed Changes version of the draft revised RSS of May 2007 is used in this Core Strategy as the main point of reference’. Recently published PPS12 (June 2008) paragraph 4.33 states in devising it strategy, the local planning authority should be in general conformity with the regional spatial strategy.  Therefore HBF considers that the core strategy submission document is not in conformity with the most recent version of the draft RSS and requests that flexibility is added to the plan to ensure that subsequent changes included in the final version can be accommodated in the core strategy.  

Policy CS1: Spatial Strategy

We object to the reference to the ‘sequential approach’ in the first sentence of this policy. Given the Government guidance set out in PPS3, the HBF considers it ill-advised to proceed with the principle of a sequential approach in relation to development principles when that approach no longer forms part of Government thinking. PPS3 still prioritises the use of previously developed land over greenfield, however this aspiration should be expressed in terms of the priority being given to previously developed sites, and should not be expressed using the terminology ‘sequential approach’, as that approach has a very precise and specific meaning, which is no longer appropriate.
HBF is concerned about the indication in the policy that there will be a preference for residential development on sites within regeneration areas consistent with the Housing Market Renewal Pathfinder. There is no connection or evidence to prove that restricting housing in higher demand areas outside Pathfinder locations will result in development being forced into the priority HMR areas. The housing market cannot generally be manipulated this easily, and the exceptions outside the ADF areas could in fact lead to the housing market moving out of the area completely, at the expense of regeneration and housing market renewal of the Pathfinder locations and the wider area.

Whilst we acknowledge the need to achieve housing market restructuring in the Pathfinder areas, this should not be at the expense and/or restriction of suitable development areas outside the Pathfinder locations. Sustainable brownfield sites outside the HMR areas but within Newcastle city Council area should not be restricted.

A more realistic and flexible approach is needed to take into account individual site circumstances and not stifle economic growth and regeneration in the city. There seems to be no justifiable reason to restrict certain sites. 

Paragraph 5.15

Paragraph 5.15 refers to ongoing preparation of a Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment by the Council.  The Core Strategy and its subsequent policies should be founded on a robust and credible evidence base, as advocated in PPS12.  The SHLAA Practice Guide states such assessments are an important evidence source to inform plan-making.  HBF is concerned that the Council have got to this stage in the preparation of the Core Strategy without completing their SHLAA and would suggest that until this work is complete the present consultation document is not founded on a robust and credible evidence base.
Policy CS4: Housing Mix

We support the statement in the first sentence of this policy referring to local housing need being taken into account in terms of type, size and tenure. There is no benefit in including prescriptive requirements for these elements of housing mix. This matter must be approached sensibly. Achieving mixed communities does not mean that all areas have to have the same mix of dwelling types. All areas are different, all housing markets are different and this needs to be considered on a sub-regional scale. Different areas perform different functions and this is often largely as a result of the housing mix in an area. 
HBF is concerned about the policy including reference to Lifetime Homes. Meeting the needs of an ageing population in a practical way is important and homebuilders wish to help with solutions. We cannot, however, look at the needs of the ageing in isolation from those of our customers as a whole. The needs of the elderly themselves also vary widely, and the universal application of the Lifetime Homes standard to all new homes would be at the same time a disproportionate and insufficiently targeted response. It is not a panacea. 
The critical issue facing people in the housing market today is affordability. Many young people are struggling to get on the property ladder. A disproportionate, one-size-fits-all approach to applying Lifetime Homes standards would adversely affect homebuilders' efforts to keep housing affordable and meet the needs of customers in younger age groups. 

We support the prioroty being given to the development of larger homes of at least three bedrooms. It is important that housing growth needs to recognise the needs of family households.
Policy CS5: Affordable Housing

While we recognise there is a need for affordable housing in Newcastle, as in all parts of the country, we would like to raise a number of concerns regarding the detail of this policy. 

It is noted that the affordable housing requirements are based on the Newcastle Survey of Housing Need and Demand prepared by Fordhams (2008).  It is noted that this survey has paid regard to the 2007 SHMA guidance and appears to be fairly robust.  The Housing Market Assessment is particularly important since, to a large extent, the achievement of the delivery of affordable housing is very much dependent on the delivery of market housing, as a large proportion of the annual supply of new affordable housing comes on the back of market housing, and is funded and delivered by the house building industry.  There is no reference in the policy or its justifying text to the sub-regional SHMA for Tyne and Wear.  Notwithstanding the recommendation of the Fordhams 2008 Study, the policy should make reference to the findings of the SHMA for Tyne and Wear when it has been carried out.
We welcome the reference to spatial variations proposed for the area undergoing major change in Area Action Plan DPD’s. This should help ensure that affordable housing is not required/reduced in area where it would impact on renewal activity.

Focusing on the detail of the threshold requirements, policy CS5 states the Council will seek at least 30% of homes as affordable on individual development of 10 or more units.  The national threshold stipulated by PPS3 is 15 dwellings/ha, therefore the proposed Newcastle policy is not in accordance with national advice. PPS3 paragraph 29 further states ‘local planning authorities will need to undertake an informed assessment of the economic viability of any thresholds of affordable housing proposed, including their likely impact upon overall levels of housing delivery’.  The HBF would like clarification that this assessment has been carried out and how (we are not aware of any opportunity given to HBF and its members to input), particularly when the proposed policy is not in accordance with national advice – we would like to see robust evidence to support this action. 
It is noted that a future SPD is proposed to further develop this policy in relation to targets for the affordable housing mix by tenure, type, size and cost by sub area of the city.  The HBF considers that planning policies such as affordable housing mix should not be presented and considered simply as a Supplementary Planning Document.  Such policies could potentially have a considerable impact on developments and their viability and therefore should be examined independently as a Development Plan Document.  Should the SPD approach be pursued we would relish the opportunity to engage with the Council and work in partnership to formulate the SPD requirements.
HBF is concerned about the policy including reference to Special Needs. Meeting the needs of this area of the population population in a practical way is important and homebuilders wish to help with solutions. We cannot, however, look at their needs in isolation from those of our customers as a whole. The needs of the special needs themselves also vary widely, and the application of the policy requirement would be at the same time a disproportionate and insufficiently targeted response.
Policy CS8: Use of Brownfield land and density of housing

Although it is noted that the policy requires 80% of new housing to be on previously development land, the reference in to lower densities being considered in certain circumstances is supported. Density should not be a driver of housing, but more an outcome. The overriding concern should be ensuring that what is proposed is the right scheme for the site. Prescriptive density requirements are not helpful, and will not help deliver the right types of development.

As referred to in our representation to policy CS1, we again object to the use of the term ‘sequential approach’ in this policy.

Policy CS15: Sustainable Design and construction 
Planning policies should not seek to duplicate or cut across matters more appropriately within the scope of other legislative regimes. HBF considers the issues included in this core strategy are manifestly the responsibility of the building regulations. 

HBF supports in principle Government’s policy to seek to improve the quality and energy performance of new housing development beyond levels set out in current building regulations. The industry is signed up to the principle of a ten year time frame to securing zero carbon development as set out in the current raft of consultation documents allied to PPS1 (level 3 by 2010, level 4 by 2013 and level 6 by 2016). We consider this to be a very challenging target as it will require substantial changes in practices, techniques and procedures currently employed throughout the house building industry. Perhaps more importantly, however, it requires significant changes and 'up-skilling' in the supply industries and energy industries if new and emerging technologies are to be developed to such a degree that their reliability and quantity of supply can be guaranteed. This is far from being proven at present; hence the ten year timescale. Nonetheless we believe it to be an achievable challenge provided that the various stakeholders work in collaboration towards a single and clearly defined set of objectives.

It is worrying, therefore, to find that through the wording of this preferred policy that we are not working to a single set of policy objectives. Rather, that each council is proposing to set their own targets which may be less well defined or clear and with less understanding of the implications of those targets. The house building industry simply cannot operate effectively in a climate whereby each individual council has their own increasingly onerous and poorly justified policy. We are already seeing a situation develop whereby individual authorities and regions are seeking to out-do other authorities and/or regions by seeking to develop the most onerous targets. Having a plethora of different targets and policies in operation can only be counter-productive, not only to achieving the overall carbon reduction targets, but also to the need to deliver a substantial step-change in housing supply in the North East region.

If the Code for Sustainable Homes is to have any value then it must be rolled out on a consistent basis nationally. If individual authorities are allowed to establish their own interpretations of, or alternatives to the Code, the Code itself will serve no purpose.

Thank you again for giving the Home Builders Federation the opportunity to comment on the consultation document. We look forward to your consideration of our objections and trust we will be kept informed of the future progress of the document.

Yours faithfully

Gina Bourne

Gina Bourne
Regional Planner – Northern Regions
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